BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

August 22, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 22, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman



Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman

David F. Malaguti

Anthony R. Schena

Sean K. Dodgson
Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

SWEARING IN
Fire Chief James Pierson introduced three newly appointed Fire Department Lieutenants Paul Alden, Douglas Grey and Gregory Kane and gave a brief employment history with the Town of Plymouth.  Town Clerk Mr. Laurence Pizer swore in all three Lieutenants.

Town Manager Mark Sylvia expressed his pride in their promotions to Lieutenant.  

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

NDA Event – The Commonwealth of Massachusetts Office of Coastal Zone Management will be hosting an event to recognize the Plymouth-Duxbury-Kingston Bays and Adjacent Coastal Waters Vessel No Discharge Area (NDA) designation on Wednesday, August 23, 2006 at 10:15am at the State Board Ramp in Plymouth.

The purpose of the event is for state and federal officials to recognize the three towns for their efforts in having approximately 63 square miles of coastal waters designated as an NDA, making it the second largest in Massachusetts.  An NDA is a designated body of water in which the discharge of all boat sewage is prohibited.  Prohibiting boat sewage discharges in NDAs can reduce the risk of human illness, making it safer to swim, boat, fish and eat shellfish in protected waters.  In addition, NDAs help to reduce nutrient inputs to sensitive waters, thereby reducing the likelihood of harmful algal growth that lowers water quality and decreases habitat value.

Mr. Sylvia thanked the Harbor Committee, Harbor Master’s Office, Coastal Zone Management and the other applicable local, state and federal offices for their help in obtaining this designation.

Plymouth Historic District - Attached for information was a newly published informational brochure on the Plymouth Historic District and the Historic District Commission’s application and review process.   This brochure and accompanying design guidelines are new tools aimed at explaining the process and setting standards for projects in the district.

With additional staff added to the Planning Department and through the efforts of Planning and Development Director Lee Hartmann, the members of the Historic District Commission and through assistance through outside sources, the informational brochure and design guidelines will provide needed guidance and direction to property owners and the public.  Copies of the informational brochure have been provided to property owners in the district and to real estate agents.  

Community Development Update – Mr. Sylvia enclosed a copy of Volume 1, Issue 6 of the Community Development Update, which is produced by the Plymouth Office of Community Development staff.  The purpose of the update is to provide the public with information on projects, services and areas of interest pertaining to Community Development.  
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)
Fall Program Guide – The Recreation Department Fall Program Guide is out.  Mr. Sylvia enclosed a copy for information.  Anyone interested in learning more about the fall program could find complete information on the Recreation web-site at www.plymouthrec.com or contact the Recreation Department at (508) 747-1620 x137.

Ballot Question – There had been some question as to why the September 19, 2006 high schools/senior center ballot question did not contain a dollar amount or project summary.  Staff had inquired about both of these issues prior to the execution of the election warrant.  The Town was advised by Bond Counsel, Town Counsel and through the Department of Revenue that neither were allowed.

As it relates to the ballot question, the Department of Revenue, through an informational brochure entitled “Proposition 2 ½ Ballot Questions, Requirements and Procedures – Property Tax Bureau February 2002” and pursuant to GL c. 59 Section 21C, provides the specific language to be contained in a debt exclusion question which does not include a dollar amount:

Shall the (city/town) of ___________ be allowed to exempt from the provisions of proposition two and one-half, so-called, the amounts required to pay for the bond issued in order to (state the purpose for which the money will be used)?

Regarding a summary, Massachusetts General Law prohibits cities and towns from providing a summary unless otherwise provided for through a special act of the legislature.  Further, towns and cities are prohibited from developing booklets like those produced by the Secretary of State’s Office for state ballot questions.  The Massachusetts Office of Campaign and Political Finance has attempted to change that prohibition to a local option, but have been unsuccessful with the General Court to date.

Prescribed Fires – In an effort to reduce the danger of wildland fire by reducing hazardous fuels in the Massasoit National Wildlife Refuge, The Nature Conservancy, in conjunction with Mass DCR Fire Control and the Plymouth Fire Department, will be conducting prescribed fires between September 9 and September 29.  For more information regarding control fires you can visit the Nature Conservancy website at www.nature.org/massachusetts, the Firewise website at www.firewise.org or by contacting the Plymouth Fire Department.

Plymouth Idol – Mr. Sylvia announced that he and Ms. Arrighi would be two of the judges for Plymouth Idol Contest taking place at the Waterfront Festival this Sunday, August 27th at 1:00 p.m.  
LICENSES

One Day All Alcohol Liquor License

Zion Lutheran Church, 384 Court Street is requesting a one day all alcohol liquor license for September 2, 2006 from 4:00 p.m. to 12:00 a.m. for a Birthday Party to be held at the Loring Center.

Liquor liability insurance is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

One Day Wine and Malt Liquor License

Camp Bournedale, 110 Valley Road is requesting a one day wine and malt liquor license for the following dates:

September 3, 2006 from 5:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. for a Wedding.

September 23, 3006 from 4:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for a Wedding.

Both are to be held at the function hall at Camp Bournedale.  Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

LICENSES (continued)
One Day Wine and Malt License

Habitat for Humanity of Greater Plymouth, Inc., 38 No. Main Street, Carver is requesting a one day wine and malt license for September 28, 2006 from 5:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m. for a wine tasting fundraiser to be held at the Plymouth Water Works Building, 26 Howland Street.

Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator License (New)

V. Hugh Currier

693 West Street

Duxbury

Habilitation Assistance

Issuance of the above license is subject to background check and driving record.

Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes - The Board approved the minutes of August 8, 2006 on a motion from Selectman Dodgson and a second from Selectman Loewenberg.  Voted 3-0-2 approved.  Selectmen Malaguti and Schena abstained as neither was present at that meeting.
BOA Case No. 3302 – The Board accepted the terms of the letter from Atlantic Properties outlining the terms and 
conditions of the payments to satisfy the requirements of the Plymouth Board of Appeals Case No. 3302.

Appointment – The Board appointed Mr. Robert Simcik to the Cable Advisory Committee for a term expiring on June 30, 
2007.  There were presently two vacancies and Mr. Simcik was the only applicant.

Right of First Refusal – The Board voted to notify Ms. Whipple that the Town of Plymouth waives the 120 day timeline 
and not exercise its right to purchase the property identified as property of Mettie Whipple, located on Bump Rock Road 
and shown on Plat 80 as Lot 4A-5 under the provisions of M.G.L. Chapter 61, Section 8.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Town residents David Newcomb, Christine Spencer, Janette Jaynes, Karen Buechs, Susan Melchin, Richard Cone, Michael Rothberg, and Michael Hogan pleaded with Selectman Dodgson to resign.  They cited reasons of poor judgment and putting the town in an embarrassing situation. Some of them stated that if he did not resign there would most definitely be a recall on or after November 11, 2006.
Janette Jaynes, Town Meeting member, asked if the Selectmen move the Town Meeting to May, that it be either two or three weeks after the election to give those elected time to prepare and education themselves on the articles. Selectman Schena agreed that this should be discussed.  Ms. Jaynes asked how far from the election they could move it and Mr. Pizer responded that it must be completed by June 30th.   

Eugene Lane, resident, was glad that the Town Manager explained the missing information from the Ballot Question, however he stated that the 199 million dollar may not be the cap and that it may cost more. He stated that he had 
PUBLIC COMMENT(continued)
experience from the past.  He believed there should be major debates before they voted on this.  

Charles Checkley, resident, stated that everyone was proposing a different amount for the ballot question. He asked how the people would know what this was going to cost if it passed.  He stated that if it was approved at a 25 year bond for 199 Million at 5% it would cost us 350 million dollars provided we received no state reimbursement.  He didn’t feel that people were aware of this.  Mr. Checkley said the state only had 500 million to divide up among all the towns requesting aid.   

Selectman Dodgson felt we needed to clarify that the 199 million dollars was the worst case scenario and plans had not be finalized at this time. 

Chairman Quintal said the facility master plan had gone on for over a year and didn’t understand how people could still be unaware of the figures.  He said the plans had not been finalized and we wouldn’t know what we would receive from the SBA.  He stated that we needed a set amount of money in order to move onto the next stage. Mr. Quintal asked the staff to contact Mr. Haskell and the Board members to arrange an informational meeting if people were still confused. 
Selectman Schena said there were individuals who were leading this community down a dangerous path by spreading lies.  He said that the Board did not take this override vote lightly.  He stated it was a big step in a positive direction and once complete individuals would flock to live here.  Mr. Schena invited anyone to call his home, the Schools, and the Town Manager’s Office if they had any questions whatsoever and stated that there was no conspiracy to combine schools and senior center to get votes.  He urged everyone to vote yes for the override.  
LIQUOR HEARING FOR SAM’S CLUB

The Board met to consider the application for a new annual all alcohol package store license from Westboro Beverage Corp dba Sam’s Club.
Mr. Kraus, Attorney for the applicant, Mr. Patterson and Mr. Blubaugh of Sam’s Club, gave a description of why they were asking for the license for their customers.  They explained that they felt there was a public need here and that they had done a lot for the Town.  He explained it would be a convenience for the customers and collected 810 signatures for a petition in favor of them selling alcohol. They explained that this license would be obtained as soon as they cancelled the license for their Natick store. 
Mr. Ric Cone, Mike Karagosian, Steven Luke, Sharon Sorcenelli, Robert Grafton and Peter Balboni, all spoke out against a license citing no public need because of proximity and the fact that Sam’s would taking business away from the small business owner.  
After a brief question and answer period from all of the Selectmen, Selectman Malaguti, Vice Chairman Loewenberg, Selectman Schena and Chairman Quintal agreed that there was no public need at this location.   Selectman Dodgson asked if there was a different price point for Sam’s Club and they answered that they pay the same as everyone else.
Selectman Malaguti moved to approve the license and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 0-5 opposed to the license.

TEMPORARY TRAFFIC PLAN FOR COMMERCE WAY AND INDUSTRIAL PARK ROAD, PLAZA WAY
Mr. Saeed Kashi, Town Engineer, spoke regarding the Temporary traffic plan for Commerce Way.  He stated the Town would be requiring vehicles entering Commerce Way via Industrial Park Road to travel along McAuliffe Way.  Additionally, the traffic leaving Plaza Way wwould only be allowed to make a right turn onto Commerce Way.  He explained that they would have a signal there in approximately 4 months, but in the meantime they needed to upgrade the plan for a safer intersection and better traffic flow.  He stated he spoke with business owners as well as fire and police who were also in support.  The Parking and Traffic Task Force was also in favor. He stated that this new plan would improve the level of service for that intersection. 

TEMPORARY TRAFFIC PLAN FOR COMMERCE WAY AND INDUSTRIAL PARK ROAD, PLAZA WAY (continued)

Mr. Dodgson clarified the plan with Mr. Kashi and Chairman Quintal stated that the intersection of Resnick Road and Industrial Park Road was also a bad spot and Mr. Kashi said they have started to do a study there as well. 

Selectman Schena moved to support the plan and Selectman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.

GUNNER’S EXCHANGE SPEED TABLES

Mr. Saeed Kashi, Town Engineer, explained the circumstances behind a request for speed tables on Gunner’s Exchange Road.  He stated that 1100 cars a day go down Gunner’s Exchange for through traffic.  He stated that they needed traffic calming measures in order to lower the accident rate and the speed on that road.  He stated that they held two meetings with the residents and overall they were in favor of the speed tables.  Mr. Kashi stated that the Fire Department, the Police and the Parking and Traffic Task Force had approved the tables as well.  
Selectman Dodgson asked about the cost and if other communities in Plymouth had implemented these tables.  Mr. Kashi responded that the results had been positive with the speed tables that had been placed in Plymouth and that the cost for this project would be about 20K.  He stated there would be proper signage in the area as well. 

Selectman Schena moved to approve the speed tables and Vice Chairman Loewenberg seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.  

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS
Information for Voters – Selectman Schena requested that the Selectmen meet with Mr. Haskell prior to the Board meeting on September 12, 2006 in order to answer any questions the public may have.

Absentee ballots – Selectman Dodgson asked what the cutoff date was for absentee ballots.  Mr. Sylvia did not know the date but encouraged those out of town to call the clerk.

Back to school – Selectman Schena reminded everyone that next week our children would be back to school and they would be on roads and sidewalks.  

Executive Session – Selectman Malaguti made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 –  contract negotiations.  Selectman Schena seconded. Voted 4-1  by roll call. Schena–yes, Loewenberg-no, Dodgson-yes, Malaguti-yes and Quintal-yes. 

The Board returned from Executive Session.

Vote – Ms. Arrighi asked the Board to make a motion to ratify the Superior Officers contract and the SEIU Contract.  Selectman Malaguti moved to ratify the Superior Officers and SEIU Contracts.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 approved.
Selectman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 5-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk 
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